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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, JUNE 26, 2018 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph Pugliese & Joseph LaPorte 

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner    

    

 Absent: Ron Bohigian & Ryan Rogers, Alternates 

 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Jeffrey Gworek explained the procedure to be 

followed in the presentation of an appeal and advised should their 

appeal be approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as 

they receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  

You have one year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal.  So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

 

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 (1) May 22, 2018 – Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve as 

submitted.  Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a 

voice vote. 
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 (2) June 12, 2018 – Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve as 

submitted.   Mr. LaPorte seconded.   Motion passed unanimously on a 

voice vote. 

 

 PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6321A, application of Fredrich M. Helisch for a 

special exception to allow restaurant liquor service under Sections 4-

01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 56 Center Street, 

property of SDB Properties LLC in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 ATTORNEY HELISCH:  My name is Fredrich M. Helisch, residing at 40 

Elm Street in Norwalk, CT.   I’m an attorney.   I represent the 

proprietors who want to have a restaurant here with a restaurant 

liquor license and a patio liquor license, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY HELISCH:  Now, the premises are located in a CB zone, 

the central business zone.  And, according to 4-01.32, a liquor 

license there requires a special exception and I’m here to argue for 

that. 

 The regulation of liquors in the zoning manual follow 11-04 where 

certain restrictions such as distances from certain locations, however 

per 11-04.B, this would not apply here as in this particular case bona 

fide restaurants and hotels are not subject to those restrictions. 

 My client will comply, of course, with all of the requirements 

that the state liquor board imposes on such applications. 

 These special exceptions in general, as you know, are subject to 

15-05 where several criteria have to be met.  The first one is as the 

nature, location, size, intensity and site layout for that particular 

use.  The stipulation is it has to be in harmony with the appropriate 

and orderly development of the area. 

 Now, 56 Center Street, is in, to my calling an entertainment 

district.  There are restaurants there.  There are boutiques, 

whatever.  The area is a bit under developed.  You have some 

vacancies.  So, it is trying to come back, I suppose.   

 And, 56 Center Street is a newly renovated building.  I don’t 

know if you have seen the pictures.  It is quite beautiful.   I’ve 

seen on Google street views just before I came here.  Pretty nice 

looking. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – June 26, 2018 
 

3 
 

 So, I think the use certainly, in my opinion, conforms with the 

harmonic development of that area. 

 The second criteria is that the traffic burden of the use is not 

excessive and I think in this case we don’t have a situation like 

this.  It’s sort of a downtown area with street parking.  I don’t know 

what the parking lot situation is but the layout of the area is 

clearly meant to cater to the entertainment needs of the community. 

 And, 15-05.3 doesn’t really apply here because the building is 

not going to be changed.  It’s just the use.  One of the uses inside 

that building. 

 To sum up, I think that the addition of this sit-down 

establishment is a valuable addition to the community.  Conforms with 

the general use in that particular area and doesn’t impose any 

additional burdens as far as traffic, et cetera, is concerned. 

 Therefore, I petition the board to approve the applications. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is this a changeover of ownership? 

 ATTORNEY HELISCH:  No.  I don’t think so.   No, the --- I mean 

when you say change of ownership, can you be more specific? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Change of permittee.  Is this application 

occasioned --- is the consequence a change of permittee and is it 

essentially the same restaurant with the same use? 

 ATTORNEY HELISCH:  Um, to tell you the truth, I am not one 

hundred percent sure.  I know this particular permittee who is here, 

business owner, is petitioning for the liquor license and the special 

exception. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But we’ve already given a special exception on this 

particular property, so I am assuming this is because it is a change 

of permittee.  Because there already exists a --- 

 ATTORNEY HELISCH:  Please forgive my ignorance on this issue, but 

it must be, quite clearly. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It is our understanding that is what triggered 

this to come forward. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  So, it is the same restaurant.  It is the 

same floor plan. 

 Are you familiar with the conditions of the previous permit? 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t we just read them to you? 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Why don’t I read them.   Granted a special permit 

to the Wild Orchid Thai Susi Restaurant on January 13
th
, 2015, subject 

to certain stipulations. 

 The stipulations were: 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 - Number of bar seats not to exceed ten. 

 - No live entertainment in the premises. 

 - Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the ZEO would require a new application. 

 - Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 I’m assuming that this application was occasioned by the change 

of permittee and that’s the only change. 

 ATTORNEY HELISCH:  Yes, I believe it has. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  It’s been there for three years. 

 THE CHAIR: Right.  Again, it is a pretty standard --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’m assuming you have no problem with any of those 

conditions. 

 ATTORNEY HELISCH:  No.  Exotic dancers are not planned at any 

point. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, we put it in there anyway. 

 ATTORNEY HELISCH:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  What about the bar seats?  Do you plan on having a 

bar where people sit and order drinks? 

 ATTORNEY HELISCH:  The proprietor is actually here.  I want her 

to talk about this because I am not too familiar with the details as 

to the layout. 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t we invite her up to the podium and you can 

ask her. 

 Just state your name and address for the record, please? 

 APPLICANT:  Yes, my name is Elaine (Inaudible).   

 THE CHAIR:  What is your address? 

 APPLICLANT:  Is it 56 Center Street? 

 THE CHAIR:  Where do you live? 
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 APPLICANT:  I live in 12 Liberty Street. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  In Southington? 

 APPLICANT:  Yes, in Southington.   

 THE CHAIR:  We have just got to get that on the record, that’s 

all. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  To make it easy now, is everything in the interior 

going to stay the same? 

 APPLICANT:  It is. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It doesn’t change? 

 APPLICLANT:  It doesn’t change. 

 But the thing is, I think the bar, they don’t put any seating in 

there right now. 

 THE CHAIR:  It is a service bar. 

 APPLICANT:  It is service bar, but I want to put some seats in 

there so people can drink at the bar.  Just a couple of seats.  It is 

not long. 

 THE CHAIR:  You already have approval for ten bar seats. 

 APPLICANT:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  If you don’t exceed ten, then you are still okay. 

 APPLICANT: Okay, that’s good. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right? 

 APPLICANT: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, is there anyone speaking in favor of this 

application?   Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6322A, application of Fredrich M. Helisch for a 

special exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 4-

01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 56 Center Street, 

property of SDB Properties LLC in a CB zone. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If I could just interrupt, maybe it is a little bit 

out of order, but this appears to be the same reapplication for the 

same reason, the same permit.  If that is the case, then the applicant 

is familiar with the stipulations.  I’m assuming she is asking us to 

approve the patio for the same stipulations. 

 ATTORNEY HELISCH:  That is correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would you want me to read those into the record? 

 ATTORNEY HELISCH:  Please do. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Limited to four tables.  The location of those 

tables subject to review by the planning & zoning department. 

 Hours of operation for the outdoor patio to be limited from 11:30 

am until 10:00 pm. 

 Any alcoholic beverages shall be served in glasses, cups but not 

in original containers in accordance with state law. 

 There shall be no music or entertainment and no loud 

amplification or loudspeakers outside. 

 ATTORNEY HELISCH:  Yes.  Thank you for reciting those. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I just thought it would make it a little easier for 

you. 

 ATTORNEY HELISCH:  Thanks a lot.  I appreciate that. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Will we still need the review by the planning & 

zoning department for the tables?  Or since they’ve already been set 

up previously? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s already been set up.  I assume that wouldn’t 

be an issue. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, they are routinely looked at as part 

of the downtown walk for the outside dining and they still need 

council approval for that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY HELISCH:  Thank you, gentlemen. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 
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 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6323A, application of Mission BBQ Southington CT, 

LLC for a special exception for a restaurant beer & wine permit under 

Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 785 Queen 

Street, property of East Queen LLC in a B zone. 

    AND 

 

 D. APPEAL #6324A, application of Mission BBQ Southington CT, 

LLC for a special exception to allow patio beer & wine service under 

Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 785 Queen 

Street, property of East Queen LLC in a B zone. 

 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  Good evening, folks.  For the record, Louis 

Martocchio.  I’m an attorney here in Southington and I’m here on 

behalf of the applicant. 

 We have a housekeeping matter.  I had the option to speak with 

Mr. Lavallee earlier today.  There is a large vehicle that is parked 

or has been parked at the premises.  It is used primarily as a smoker.  

This applicant is a bar-be-que facility.  They sell bar-be-que food in 

particular ribs and pork and so on and so forth. 

 Mr. Lavallee and I spoke last week and it was his position, which 

I am not disputing, it could and perhaps should be viewed as a sign.  

As a result of that, that vehicle was moved. 

 Unfortunately, due to some miscommunication, the vehicle was 

moved back into the front of the building today because he owners of 

the property --- I’m sorry, the owners of the business were from 

Maryland and they came down today to see the end product, for lack of 

a better term. 

 So, the vehicle as of this afternoon was parked in front. I spoke 

with Mr. Lavallee about just a few moments ago and the vehicle had 

been moved in the last twenty minutes.  If the board would like, I’d 

be happy to have someone take a photograph of the parking area 

demonstrating the quasi-sign, more importantly, truck has been moved.  

It is not in that location.  It is in the back of the building.  For 

those of you who don’t know where the building is, it is the new 

development that Senese did where Aldi’s is, Chic-Fil-A and all of 

that. 

 I’m aware that is one of the issues that I presume will come up 

today.  So, I thought I’d deal with the housekeeping issue prior to 

addressing my application. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  And, basically, that vehicle will not be back 

to the front of the building. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  Not going to be parked in the front of the 

building.   No. 

 The building, it was parked there originally because, well for a 

lot of reasons but most notably it was being used, part of the 

company’s business plan is they’re civic oriented.  As a result, over 

the last several weeks, they have provided to the various departments:  

fire department, town hall, police department, state police and so 

forth.  And, that was being used.  It doesn’t necessarily have to be 

parked in the front of the building, obviously, to do so but that is 

where they chose to park it.   It is not being used now although it 

was used today    for a civic organization and with the owner coming 

they thought it would be more aesthetic to have it in front. 

 It has been moved, I’m told, in the last fifteen to twenty 

minutes.  Before this meeting started.   And, it will be back there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What is the purpose of the vehicle?  Is it used in 

conjunction with the business? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  It has been used in conjunction with the 

business and the answer is yes.  It is a smoker.  The back of the 

truck itself is equipped as an actual smoker. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Shouldn’t that --- Dave, shouldn’t that be part of 

the site plan approval?   A fixed location? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yah.   Mr. Chair, it would either be considered a 

food truck, possibly or number two, if they decided to put it 

permanently or park it permanently, then move to use it for events, 

health would probably get involved.  It does take up quite a few 

spaces.  So, if they have a spot-on site that doesn’t occupy the 

required spaces --- it takes up about four given the length of it – if 

they could find a spot then it’d probably be a site plan mod.   

Because, we could or could not consider it an accessory use to what is 

there.   It’s kind of up in the air at this moment but as my 

interpretation and the zoning enforcement interpretation and the 

director’s interpretation was that it shouldn’t be out front. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  And, it won’t be.  And, the answer to your 

question, Mr. O’Keefe, is that it is not a part of the restaurant.  It 

has been used since the building began construction some seven months 

ago, it was used first and foremost for publicity.  But equally 

important it was used for cooking. 

 It is not a necessary apparatus for the restaurant itself nor are 

we seeking to make it a part of the building or to make it a food 

truck. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, could we have a condition that it not be 

located on the site at all?  Then it is not a question of, you know, 

being there and is it moved from here to there because you think 

somebody from zoning is coming?  If it was to not be on the site at 

all, because it is not part of the business, would that be acceptable 

to the applicant? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  I can’t answer that right now.  I’d be 

happy to.  The applicant is here. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  That wouldn’t be acceptable. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO: It wouldn’t? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  It would not be. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  I was going to say, even though it is not 

necessarily being used as a smoker for the business, it is a part and 

parcel of the business.  I can have my applicant, the applicant 

address that if you’d like. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I definitely would. 

 If we give a beer and wine --- 

 THE CHAIR:  If we’ve got a violation on the property --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We can’t vote on anything if there is a violation 

that exists. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  I don’t dispute the fact that I agree with 

you that if there is a violation --- I submit to you that parking a 

vehicle in a parking lot of 500 or more vehicles couldn’t and wouldn’t 

be viewed in even the broadest sense as a violation. 

 So as long as it is not parked as it is now as to what amounts to 

a street sign. 

 But parking a vehicle anywhere in that lot, I can’t imagine could 

be viewed as a violation of planning & zoning.  But nevertheless, Mr. 

Joseffy --- 

 MR. JOSEFFY:  We are sixty-six Mission Bar BBQs all over the east 

coast.   From Florida and now our farthest point is up here to 

Southington, Connecticut. 

 The truck is a significant part of how it is that we built the 

business seven years ago.   We use the truck.  Donate it for parades.  

We donate it for little leagues to use.  We hire, we let people hire 

it out to do bar-be-ques at their house.  We use it as a vehicle to 

deliver bar-be-que to folks who are having bar-be-ques at their house 

and they want the event catered by us.   
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 We would smoke inside the restaurant but have it travel on a 

truck.  It is a 1993 General.  It’s a former troop mover.  We bought 

it from a fire department down in Louisiana.  And, then we had it 

brought up to Maryland and had it tricked out and sent up here. 

 It is, it is, Mission BBQ’s mission is to serve those who serve.  

In the past eight weeks that we’ve been up here waiting for our 

restaurant to be built, we’ve had he opportunity to serve our local 

fire department in Southington twice.  Police department once.  

Plainville police and fire departments both.  We’ve been to Wolcott.  

We’ve been to New Britain.  I’ve been down to Bristol to take care of 

their fire departments and police departments.  We’ve also been to the 

Marine reserve and the National Guard.   

 Also, we’ve been down to the Department of Defense, the Armory in 

Hartford and have fed them off of the back of the truck. 

 At the same time, we’ve been invited twice to the Connecticut 

Police Chiefs Commission in Wethersfield to participate in a luncheon 

there.   Explain what it is the Mission BBQ does. 

 We have a soft opening that starts this week.  On Wednesday is 

our fire charity night where local firefighters and EMS and first 

responders will come to Mission BBQ for a sneak peak, spend their 

money.  All the proceeds of that evening’s event go to the Northeast 

Burn Center.  Ours here in Connecticut is in Bridgeport. 

 On Thursday night, we have the police chiefs --- excuse me, the 

police charity night.  All the proceeds for that evening go to the 

Connecticut Police Association. 

 On Friday night, it is our military charity night.  Proceeds for 

that go to the USO. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Are you already cited for a violation? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  No.  We just didn’t want to have an issue 

with the application today, so I thought I would address it. 

 THE CHAIR:  The zoning enforcement officer basically found a 

violation and if there is a violation then we can’t approve. 

 So, what we are saying is, if the violation has been resolved, 

then we can move forward with this application.  The question would be 

as long as the violation doesn’t come back again.  

  I understand the good work you’re doing.  I think we can applaud 

that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Let me put this out there.  You are saying that the 

vehicle is an integral part of your business.  I understand.  So, if 

we were to make one of the conditions of a liquor license approval be 

that the planning & zoning department ascertain a fixed location where 
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that vehicle could be at all times when it is on the site, would that 

be acceptable? 

 In other words, it goes back to planning & zoning and they say 

this is where the vehicle is, period. 

 The only time it moves is when you are delivering or when you are 

coming back in. 

 MR. JOSEFFY:  There are going to be situations where we do 

special events. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But not on the site.  It will be off the site. 

 MR. JOSEFFY:  Well, we do a special event on 9-11.  We do a 

special event on Armed Forces Day which requires the truck to move. 

 THE CHAIR:  Move where?  That is the issue. 

 MR. JOSEFFY:  In the front of the building because on opening day 

we have a uniformed anthem singer that will sing the National Anthem 

on the back of the truck. 

 We do the same thing on 9-11.  We do the same thing on Armed 

Forces Day. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I think your point is that – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We do a fixed location. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, that wouldn’t even be our call.  Our call is, 

is there a violation today?  The answer to that I think is “no”.   If 

it is no, then we can go ahead with the application but we can 

stipulate that the location is determined by the planning & zoning 

commission.  If the zoning enforcement officer finds a violation, 

that’s a different issue.  But that is after the fact. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I still like the idea of fixing the location and 

then if they want to move it for a special time, they can come back 

and ask for special --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I think he agreed to --- I think you can agree 

to that.   Unless you need it for a special --- it will be in a fixed 

location.  But then it will be up to zoning enforcement to say this is 

unacceptable where you are parking it or whatever. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, Mr. Chairman, we are not sure of any 

separations from the building for fire purposes and that type of 

thing.  So, if they came back for special events, it would be like 

Bob’s Furniture has a tent sale.  It’ll be like that through zoning. I 

would be internal to the department. 

 THE CHAIR:  Would they have to come back to us? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Not necessarily. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  That’s all I’m saying.  We approve the 

liquor license, assuming that we do, because planning & zoning is 

going to fix a particular place for that vehicle to be at all times. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah.  My only concern is that you’re mixing the 

alcohol with the violation.  So, I think we just need a clear 

definition of what – the PZC, their role would be to see if it is a 

site plan issue.  If it is a site plan issue, then certainly, just 

like a loading zone, they would be required to keep it in that one 

spot, likely not in the front of the building where it would be 

perceived as a sign.    

 So, certainly, we’ve had businesses in that plaza back for 

variances because of what they think is inadequate sight line visuals 

from the street, so they put signs on the back of the building.  So, 

it would actually serve them as well to park it in the back of the 

building because it will get attention from people going through.   

That’s a bit of a give there whether you define it as a sign or not.  

It is still in place on site, branded, in a sense.  Internally, or 

through you, we just have to find out what the spot would be.  Like I 

said, given everyone else’s input, fire or whomever for separation in 

case it is used as a smoker. 

 THE CHAIR:  But how is this any different than let’s say Chris’s 

--- what is it?  He has a smoker behind his. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I don’t know the separation there. 

 THE CHAIR:  The only difference was their smoker is on a vehicle. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, it is also not labelled. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  Mr. Salka, I would concur with you and I 

agree with Mr. O’Keefe in the sense that I have no objection 

whatsoever to the vehicle being designated.  My concern is my client 

conceding or consenting to that being a condition of approval today 

because they’re apples and ashtrays.  If there is not a violation 

today, there is not. 

 We are here to act on a liquor application. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s what I am going with here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But the concern I have is that there is a violation 

today because moving a vehicle that you can put a key in and move it 

anywhere twenty minute ago, what guarantee do we have that twenty 

minutes after the approval that it is not back there? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  There isn’t any.   But that would be an 

issue administratively with the town. If in fact that happens, it will 
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have nothing to do with the liquor license.  It has to do with clearly 

violating and this point willfully violating the regulations. 

 THE CHAIR:  He’d get a cease and desist order from the zoning 

enforcement officer. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  In other words, and I agree with you, Mr. 

O’Keefe, that it is perhaps a way to kill two birds with one stone and 

I appreciate that but I don’t know that the two are --- there is a 

nexus between the two.   

 If in fact my client were foolish enough to move a vehicle and 

violate the zoning laws in particular making the argument being it is 

a sign or billboard in front of the building, that is an issue that 

regardless of a liquor permit will be dealt with and dealt with 

swiftly. 

 It was dealt with a week ago and it was dealt with today.  I am 

confident having known Mr. Lavallee for fifteen years and served on 

boards with him that I will hear as will my client immediately. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  My concern is if it was dealt with a week ago, it 

shouldn’t have had to be dealt with today. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  I don’t disagree with you.  I can only give 

you a reason and not an excuse.   

 As I said to you, I don’t know that the two are mutually 

exclusive.  

 The zoning violation, if there isn’t one, is not germane to the 

issue today.  The issue is a liquor permit.  And, I am not being 

adversarial.  Please don’t think that.  I just don’t want to put a 

condition on an application that is going to further delay, assuming 

it is passed today, further delay their liquor permit application with 

the State of Connecticut. 

 My understanding is, and I could be wrong, is if my client were 

to make that one of the stipulations of this agreement, it could not 

be approved administratively and would have to go before planning & 

zoning which would put us back at least a month or longer.  It is a 

hardship that is not necessary and I don’t think is related. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I guess my question then would go back to 

Dave and that would be does the planning department feel that this 

applicant is in violation of any of the zoning regulations at this 

time? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chair, as it was, it was a yes.  But again, 

you know, hearing from the representative it has been moved.  Which 

it’s easily moved.  Agreed.  You know, for better or for worse.   But 

we also have the fortunate position that they still need a CO for the 
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business.  We have to sign off on that.  They still need my signature 

or the state liquor approval.  Violations go to the property owner, as 

well.  There’s more development within that site to be done.  There 

are a lot of bites at the apple, if you will.   And, again, I guess I 

would concur you can’t really can’t mix in a sense ---- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But we can put strong language in the discussion 

for planning & zoning to see.  We’re very concerned that this would go 

farther and there would be --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We have to define what this vehicle’s true use is.  

I think we can do that internally.  And, there is remedies for that. 

 As far as the alcohol --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, we would just basically be putting it on the 

record that we wanted you to take a look at it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure, sure. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  And, I have no objection to that, not that 

I could anyways, but I have no objection to that anyways. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I have a couple of questions if I may? 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Is that truck tied to the building such that each 

building has one of these trucks? 

 MR. JOSEFFY:  Yes.   Every Mission BBQ has a truck. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: And, obviously, it is used for whatever.  You’ve 

got reasons for having it there. 

 MR. JOSEFFY:  Yes. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  But at this point in time, apparently, we don’t 

have a violation so I don’t see why we can’t go forward with the 

liquor. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think we can go forward. I think it is 

questionable based on what I’ve heard as to whether there is or isn’t 

a violation.  I am not in full agreement that there isn’t a violation. 

 I think we can talk about it. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  Mr. Lavallee, can you give an opinion as to 

whether there is a violation based on what you’ve seen and heard? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I’d have to see if it is not there.  That’s the 

only way I can answer that honestly.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It could be moved and moved back. 
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 What Dave is saying is that the planning department is going to 

be watching and there would be other issues that the applicant may 

encounter should the truck be moved around like a domino. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  Of course.  And, for what it is worth, I 

don’t believe that was ever or is ever will be my client’s intention 

but your concerns. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That may be fine in other locations because they 

may not have the same zoning rules that we have. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any other questions of the applicant on this 

application? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, they haven’t actually presented it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead then. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  I was dealing with the housekeeping, Mr. 

Salka.  I was dealing with the administrative because I didn’t want 

that to appear to be --- 

 THE CHAIR: Now we are down to the application. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  I didn’t want it to appear that I am 

overlooking an issue that perhaps should’ve been addressed.  That’s 

why I brought that up first. 

 As you are aware, the property is located at 785 Queen Street 

here in Southington.   It is part of the new plaza or plazas, I should 

say, that are being built in the area.  It is a B zone.  

 Pursuant to Section 15 of our zoning regulations, it’s a brand-

new building.  It has never had any occupants for obvious reasons.  It 

was dirt until about six months ago. 

 I do believe it conforms with the general use of the area as I 

believe the board is aware of the buildings and the various entities 

in that area.  I don’t believe there are any detrimental effects 

whatsoever.  Most notably traffic.  

 As I said to you, the business is there along with numerous other 

businesses.  The business is scheduled to open next week.  Having a 

beer and wine license will likely not have any impact whatsoever. 

 One thing is important to note and I’ll sort of consolidate the 

two because right after this is my patio application is that this is 

not an           entity that has an actual bar. 

 Although the application is for a beer and wine permit, in 

reality it is for beer.  Although I am confident based on my 

conversations with the principals of the company, there will be some 
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limited wine offerings.  For all intents and purposes the only entity 

– alcoholic beverages to be sold will be beer. 

 There is no bar nor will there be a bar set up in there.  The bar 

itself, if you look at the diagram attached, highlighted in blue, is 

back behind the customer area along where the kitchen is.  There is a 

lockable storage area as well as a beverage center that will serve for 

the beer, arguably the wine, and water and various fountain drinks. 

 Again, if you would indulge me to address the patio aspect of it.  

It is identified in yellow, I believe, or maybe that’s the blue and 

it’s reversed.  I apologize.  It is the patio area itself. 

 That is cordoned off with a steel fence.  The steel fence is in 

excess of the statutory requirements of our zoning regulations of 3 

foot 11 inches.   

 There are going to be seven picnic tables set up in that area.  

That will be the extent of occupancy or use of that patio. 

 Again, there will be no bar nor will there be liquor necessarily 

being stored or used there.  If a customer were to come in --- I don’t 

know if any of you are familiar with the set up of this restaurant, 

but there are no waitresses.  When you walk in, you walk to a counter 

much like a Chic-Fil-A or Moe’s or a similar type restaurant.  If a 

patron is interested in purchasing a beer, they will order it there 

and be served there.  They then leave with their tray with whatever 

food they purchased and a fountain drink or a beer at that point.  So, 

there won’t be a congregation of individuals in a typical bar type set 

up. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, first with regard to the first one, is it fair 

to say as you’ve indicated no bar seats.  There will be no live 

entertainment on the premises? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  There will not be.  No.   

 The only live entertainment there is and it’s not entertainment 

but to be clear so I don’t mislead anyone is throughout the country 

every day at noon, the restaurant stops all occupation and salutes the 

armed services and the first responders.  And, on occasion, such as 9-

11, Veterans Day, there is always someone from the military or someone 

from a first responder unit to make a presentation, sing the National 

Anthem, something.  I’m splitting hairs and I know that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t think that would constitute live 

entertainment in the sense --- 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  Well, singing certainly would.  I didn’t 

want to mislead you. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.   But that is not on a regular basis. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:   No, not at all.  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, outdoors there would be no music or 

entertainment.   No amplification or loudspeakers, correct? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  No.  I believe there are speakers that will 

be playing house music, but not in a concert or in a musical --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, that typically is a problem with outdoors. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  It is.  Okay.  I was not aware of that.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Everywhere. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, we typically don’t allow outdoor music on 

any outdoor restaurant patio. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  Then we have no objection to that being one 

of the conditions assuming this application is passed. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would the patio hours be? 

 MR. JOSEFFY:  Same as the restaurant hours. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, what are the restaurant hours? 

 MR. JOSEFFY:  We open Monday thru Thursday eleven to nine.  

Friday and Saturday eleven to ten.  And, Sundays, twelve to eight. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Any questions of the applicant?   Have you finished 

your presentation? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  Yes, I have. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  I had one.  It’s hard to, we don’t have the GIS 

mapping or anything.  The traffic flow, does it have a bearing on 

where this patio is? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It’s not a high traffic area. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is it away from the --- 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  If you are facing the building, from Queen 

Street looking directly at it, the patio is on the left side of the 

building essentially along the side of the building.  It does protrude 

a little bit on the left side front. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is it on grass or is it paved? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  No.  It is paved with a granite curbing and 

a fence completely around it. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  Are there cars going around it at all or is it just 

--- 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  There will be cars going around it.  But 

there is parking for about eight to ten cars along the Queen Street – 

facing – pulling in facing Queen Street. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If we could look at the GIS, I’d like to sort of 

see where it is. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Our concern was that the parking, cars that are 

parking near this would back up towards it. 

 MR. GWOREK:  The GIS hasn’t been updated. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can you come --- maybe you could approach and just 

show us where the parking flow is and what it would look like.  Again, 

we’re only talking the patio here. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It goes in front. 

 (Discussion at the bench.) 

 So, I am sitting adjacent to the patio there in the car.  So, the 

patio is right here.  Here is the building.  Patio.  Queen Street. 

 I’m coming around the corner and this is the front portion of it. 

 That’s Queen. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, this is Queen Street here? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  That’s correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But is there a separation like a curb. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  I have a photo if that would help. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’d be great. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: A safety issue to have some kind of curbing that a 

car would have to run over before it drove to the fence. 

 (Discussion at the bench.) 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  This is the curb.  Did I say granite?  It 

is cement.  That’s the curbing and the fencing.  That is if you were 

to look at where this gentleman is standing, he’s standing essentially 

right up here further, but this is the parking along Queen Street.  He 

is standing on the Queen Street side. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, this is then looking at the curb.  He’s 

standing like right here? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO: Um ---more likely here. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  Right about here. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  In the front. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the traffic flows around it. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  It flows, yes.  The traffic flows --- there 

is parking here and of course there is traffic in this way and there’s 

traffic going out this way.  So, all of the circular pattern – the 

parking in front is very limited. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is it all one way or two way? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  Two-way traffic with limited parking.  

Entrance here and parking over here. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is there an entrance off Queen Street here at all? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  There is not.  It’s over here. 

 Referring to facing the building, the driveway is to the far 

left. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  We can have this for the record then? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHO: Oh, of course.  Both of them if you’d like. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, thirty-six seats would be the limit. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  Yes, seven picnic tables. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, do we have any other questions of the 

applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:  I had one more.   In and out of the patio area, is 

it basically through the restaurant?  Is that the only way into the 

patio area?  Or can they just go right out to the parking lot from the 

patio area? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  That is correct. It is through the 

restaurant.  And, I do have a sketch --- unfortunately I don’t have a 

sketch for this board because I didn’t know it was necessary and I 

apologize.  I’d be happy to provide you --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  It is basically just so people can’t take their 

drinks and get in their car --- 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  The only entrance is through the restaurant 

itself. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, the railing goes all the way around? 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  That’s correct.  With a gate. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  I think it is in the Minutes of the meeting. 

 Do you have any other questions? 

 MR. GWOREK:  That’s it. 

 THE CHAIR: Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 ATTORNEY MARTOCCHIO:  No problem. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, is there anyone speaking in favor of this 

application?    Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, these applications are closed. 
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 E. APPEAL #6325A, application of Darryl DeSorbo for a special 

exception to allow restaurant liquor service under Sections 4-01.32A, 

11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 16 Eden Avenue Enterprises 

LLC in a CB zone. 

   

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative state their 

name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. DESORBO:  Yes.  My name is Darryl DeSorbo and I’m at 533 Main 

Street, Southington, Connecticut. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  What can I do for you, sir? 

 MR. DESORBO:  Okay, we are putting in an application for a liquor 

permit for 16 Eden Avenue.  For the inside restaurant.  Pretty much 

exactly the way the seating has already been, just minus the right-

hand side of the building where there was more dining area. 

 THE CHAIR:  When you say minus, it is being blocked off? 

 MR. DESORBO:   There is a wall there and we’re going to try to 

put another business in there.  So, it would just be a smaller 

establishment.   

 Just the bar area, restaurant and the kitchen area and all that.  

I do have some sketches if you’d like to look at them. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think we have them.   I think what we have – 

 MR. DESORBO:  Yes, okay.  That’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:  So basically, the layout inside the existing 

establishment is staying the same? 

 MR. DESORBO:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the bar seats would not be more than twelve, 

correct? 

 MR. DESORBO:  No. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is there going to be any entertainment? 

 MR. DESORBO: Yes.  We would like to have like a small like one or 

two piece or karaoke entertainment on the weekends.  Something of that 

nature. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yah, I mean, in the previous application we limited 

it to five acoustical pieces indoors only with the doors closed. 
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 MR. DESORBO:  Okay.  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you want to read those? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’ll read you the previous stipulations. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No exotic dancers, male or female, public or 

private. 

 = Bar seats shall not exceed twelve. 

 = Entertainment shall be limited to five acoustical pieces, 

indoors only, with the doors closed. 

 - Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer shall require a new application. 

 - Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 MR. DESORBO:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, you agree to those? 

 MR. DESORBO:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. DESORBO:  Thank you, yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions of the applicant on this application? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Pretty straight forward.  I just read what was 

previously there. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 F. APPEAL #6326A, application of Darryl DeSorbo for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 16 Eden Avenue Enterprises LLC in a 

CB zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  State your name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. DESORBO:  Yes.  Darryl DeSorbo, 533 Southington, Connecticut 

(sic) 

 Okay, so basically the same thing we’re going to do to get a 

patio liquor application would be the same print that was prior.   

 You gentlemen have that? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, we do. 

 MR. DESORBO:  Okay, and we’re going to keep that the exact same 

way that it is.  If that was, I’m not sure if that was already 

approved.  I’ve never seen it out there before.  You know, visiting 

the establishment.  I’m not sure. 

 THE CHAIR: I don’t think it was ever really set up.  We approved 

it. 

 MR. DESORBO:  Okay, I didn’t think it was ever set up, either.  

No. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But basically, you are talking about six tables for 

a – 

 MR. DESORBO:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  -- total of nineteen seats. 

 MR. DESORBO:  Yes. Pretty much the same location.  Yes. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  The dimensions will be as shown? 

 MR. DESORBO:  Just exactly how it is on here.  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  As shown on the sketch that is attached. 

 Okay.  What are the hours of operation going to be outside? 

 MR. DESORBO:  We’re looking at like 11:00 am to probably 

midnight.  And, then as the weekend comes on, to 1:00 am.  From like 

eleven to seven, so we have dinner and then --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What time would you want outdoors?  Midnight on 

weeknights? 
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 MR. DESORBO: I would say at the max, yes. 

 I don’t think even midnight.  Outdoors.   I’d rather have the 

customers and everyone indoors.  I don’t know what stipulations there 

are on that? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I can tell you what the last application was. 

 MR. DESORBO:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Tuesday to Thursday, 11:30 am to 8:00 pm.  Friday 

and Saturday, 11:00 am to 11:00 pm.  Sunday, 10:30 am to 8:00 pm. 

 MR. DESORBO:  That pretty much sounds better to me. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Sounds better to me. 

 THE CHAIR:  I like that one because we’ve got residents right 

across the street. 

 You can work with that, huh? 

 MR. DESORBO:  I certainly can. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You can serve inside.  We’re just saying you can’t 

be outside --- 

 MR. DESORBO:  Of course, yes.   Yes.  Yup.  That’s very 

acceptable. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  All alcoholic beverages served in glasses, cups, et 

cetera and not in original containers.   

 - No music or entertainment outdoors. 

 - No amplification and no loudspeakers outdoors. 

 - Approval good continuously barring no complaints. 

 MR. DESORBO: Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, then the layout as shown on the map, six 

tables and nineteen seats. 

 MR. DESORBO:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Questions? 

 (No response) 

 Any questions from the audience?  Anyone supporting this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 
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 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 MR. DESORBO:  Thank you. 
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 G. APPEAL #6327A, application of Sign Place for a variance to 

allow signage in an amount exceeding regulations under section 13-00 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 75 Spring Street, property of Twinco 

Corp c/o West Queen developers in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. CYR:  Ronald Cyr, 1910 Main Street, Newington, CT. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, sir.  Go ahead. 

 What can we do for you? 

 MR. CYR:  I really don’t know how to present myself for this.  

I’ve never done this before.  

 But what I can say to you is that the applicant is asking for a 

variance on a variance.  This was a --- it’s going to be a liquor 

store.  And, as you can tell, it will be installed at that location on 

the wall that is presently there.   And, they’re asking for a right of 

passage from you guys to do it. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, you are only asking --- you are asking for one 

additional sign.  Is that correct? 

 MR. CYR:  Um, yes.  One additional sign.  

 The gas station sign that is at the entrance, the pylon sign will 

also be changed from its present reading to a liquor shop. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But it would be the same size. 

 MR. CYR: Exact same um, wording, colors and dimensions. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The sign you are showing here goes on the building? 

 MR. CYR:  That is the pylon sign.  It’s the entrance sign that is 

presently there.   One says gas and the next one – the new one will 

say liquor store --- liquor shop. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Now, the sign that goes on the building, those are 

going to be individually lit? 

 MR. CYR:  Those will be individual channel letters, LED, low 

voltage.   As you can tell from the layout how they will be installed 

on the wall.  And, the electrical will be done inside. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Now, are those going to stay on 24-hours or just 

hours of operation that sign will be on?  Do you know? 
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 MR. CYR:  I do not know that answer.   Personally, I don’t like 

signs being on 24 hours because it’s like running a marathon your 

whole life.  It just can’t be done.  You have to shut it off and let 

it rest some time. 

 MR. GWOREK:  I don’t know.  Is BJ’s lit up?  Do you know?  Is 

that on all night on the front of the building?   I don’t know. 

 MR. CYR: I can check.  I go to the cigar bar quite a bit across 

the street. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is the existing BJ’s sign lit on the outside? 

 MR. CYR:  Yes.  Yes, it is.  It is illuminated. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Because when you say existing, it’s maybe just the 

picture you took.  It’s shaded dark. 

 And, when you say proposed, it appears to be lit up so that it 

implies that it may be different. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Well, that sign on the street, the pole sign on the 

street, that one definitely is internally lit. 

 I was wondering about the large --- I believe there is a large 

BJ’s on the front of that building, as well. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: We wouldn’t really need to light the liquor sign on 

the building, would you?  Because you are not selling liquor late at 

night, anyway. 

 MR. GWOREK:  I just didn’t know if it was the store’s policy to 

have all their signs lit up at all times. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Well, we can stipulate that the new sign, if we 

approve it, is not lit any more than the other sign.  On the building. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, what I’d like to know is what --- that’s 

certainly valid.  The question would be, what kind of variance are we 

talking about here, Dave? 

 I mean, are we --- are we way over? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, they already have quite a few attached. 

 The original --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  The original variance was for you know, more than 

three.  Six or seven probably.  And, this would be the eighth.  But it 

is a new service within the same building. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But could they eliminate one sign and replace it 

with this? 



Zoning Board of Appeals – June 26, 2018 
 

29 
 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We could propose that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’d like to sort of see what all the signs are and 

then give them an option to say, okay, we gave you seven signs.  You 

can still have seven signs but if you want it to say liquor, which one 

would you like to eliminate? 

 I’d sort of like to see all the signs.  Because you are looking 

at a snapshot. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, we don’t know when they are lit at this 

point. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  So basically, what we’re saying is just 

come back and show what all your existing signs are and show us --- 

 THE CHAIR:  What the hours of operation for the signs are and the 

hours of operation for the liquor store. 

 MR. CYR:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can you do that?   Okay? 

 Does that make sense? 

 MR. CYR:   One --- is the signage going to be --- the liquor 

sign, would that be --- would there be stipulations as to hours of 

operation?  Would that be satisfactory? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I think what we want to do is we want to have 

a consistency so whatever the existing signs are that will be what 

this sign is.    

 As a condition of putting up this liquor sign at this size, we 

may say to you we think you ought to eliminate another sign.  We are 

asking you to sort of go back and look at your signs and tell us --- 

can you come in with something that requires less of a variance or no 

variance. 

 Because you’ve already told us you’re just changing the verbiage 

on the street sign, but you are not changing the size. 

 MR. CYR:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If you were to come in and say well, we currently 

have “X” square feet.  We’re not going to increase “X” square feet, 

but we want a liquor sign and we’re getting rid of this.  That’s a lot 

easier for us to accept than we are currently “X” over and now we want 

to be “X” plus “Y” over. 

 MR. CYR:  Done. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing? 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  Motion to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll see you at the next meeting. 
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 H. APPEAL #6328A, application of Iosif A. Lukacs for a height 

variance for privacy fencing in the front yard under Sections 2-19S & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 2278 Mount Vernon Road, property 

Eniko Hunyadi & Iosif Lukacs in an R-40 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the representative or the owner state their name 

and address for the record, please? 

 MR. LUKACS:  Hello.  My name is Iosif Lukacs.  I live on 2278 

Mount Vernon Road, Southington, Connecticut. 

 So, we are here, we applied for permission for a privacy fencing 

in front of our house.  Our property --- so, we moved to this property 

when we purchased the house in December of 2017. 

 The property is a little bit over one acre.  More than half, 

probably, three -quarters of the property is wetland which is 

unusable. 

 Behind the house we have a small portion of the property which is 

woodland and a hill. 

 And, the only property which we can use our family, for 

recreation and enjoyment is in front of the house.  And, in front of 

our property, in front of the house there is the college.  Lincoln 

College of Connecticut.  New England. 

 And, it is hard to get any privacy. 

 This is why we would like to get permission to have a fence 

installed in front of the house which is a six foot.  As far as I 

know, we are allowed to use a four feet fence, but we would like to 

have it six foot because the property is on a hill.  So, a four-foot 

fence would not give us any privacy. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, the college was built already when you 

purchased the house, right? 

 MR. LUKACS:  Yes, yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You saw the college there when you purchased the 

house? 

 MR. LUKACS:  We seen (sic) the college there but we didn’t see 

the wetland, honestly.  So, we were not aware about the wetland and 

not aware --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, your hardship is what then? 

 MR. LUKACS: I’m sorry? 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  What is your hardship?   What are you using for a 

hardship? 

 MR. LUKACS:  So, we can’t use --- the only property we can use, 

the only portion of the property is in front of the house in front of 

the college because the wetland is a swamp. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  One of the concerns I would have would be a safety 

concern.  If you have a six-foot fence against the wall and going down 

part of your driveway, you really have to come out into the street to 

see whether or not a car is coming and at that point, it’s too late.  

You’ve already been hit. 

 MR. LUKACS:  Yes, we were planning to leave a seven-foot distance 

between the road and the fence so we can have –-  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  This drawing doesn’t appear to be seven feet.  But 

you are saying it would be at least seven feet from the nearest, you 

know, from the curb? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, the property line is outside the 

pavement line.   So, there is quite a bit of span there.   So, they 

could pull out and see what is --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  But if we were to, you know, for example, 

approve it and then it has to be seven foot from the pavement, if the 

town were to come through and widen the street, then they’d have to 

move the fence back the seven feet from the pavement line. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It would be --- to your point, it would be better 

served to say a distance from the property line.   So, if you are 

going to set a distance, set it from the property line because that’s 

--- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 So, how far is it from the property line and how far is it from 

the property line to the street line?  This photo doesn’t help us. 

 MR. LUKACS:  I have a drawing, it’s not really clear to me on the 

map.  I am not an expert on this. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Couldn’t this also be accomplished by virtue of a 

live hedge?  If you put arborvitae up, you can have the same thing.   

But not a fence.  And, you’re going to have the same privacy. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Roughly eleven feet.  It varies though.  Wideset 

is eleven and it goes down to about to nine.   

 MR. GWOREK:  From the street itself? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, from the pavement to the property line is 

between nine and eleven feet.  So, there is that much of a buffer 

there.  Here is the edge of the road. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So, if we approve the fence, it would have to be 

at least that far back from the road? 

 MR. GWOREK:  It has to be on the --- yah, on his property. 

 THE CHAIR:  What kind of fence are you talking about? 

 MR. LUKACS:  Well, we’ve got a quote for a vinyl white fencing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have a picture of it? 

 MR. LUKACS:  Yes, I do. 

 (Pause) 

 (Passed around brochure.) 

 (Discussion at the bench.) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You have a backyard here? 

 MR. LUKACS:  Yes, that’s the part where it is woodland and its on 

a hill.    

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean one of the concerns I would have is --- I’m 

thinking in particular of Meriden Waterbury Turnpike or any place 

where there is a residential house where there is any type of business 

across the street.  We just had one similar up on that side of town 

and we said you can’t do that because you’d have any resident say, 

well, I don’t want to look at the business across the street so I want 

a fence.  And, then you’d have a fence all the way down the street. 

 I think you can accomplish what you want through a live hedge.  

You can buy arborvitaes that are probably less expensive than the 

fence.  And, they’re already this high (indicating).  They will be six 

feet in a year. 

 THE CHAIR:   I mean, that is an option for you.   I am not in 

favor of a big white fence, six feet tall, you know, that close to the 

road.  It’s just --- it is not --- it adds nothing to the 

neighborhood. 

 I know you have a school across the street, but you also have a 

big vacant lot next door that could be built on. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right, but the arborvitaes would give you the same 

thing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  Exactly.  But to have this big white --- this 

white solid --- running the length of the property, aesthetically, it 
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is not --- um, I understand what you are trying to do from a --- you 

know, to block the view.   

 But when you say that the back of your houseman, what kind of 

hill or topography are we talking about? 

 I know you said you had trees. But that is not issue, you know, 

taking some trees down. 

 What kind of a hill do you have back there? 

 MR. LUKACS:  There is – the hill is like a pretty steep hill.  

It’s almost --- 

 THE CHAIR:  How far from the back of your house? 

 MR. LUKACS: It’s right at the back ---maybe six feet from the 

house starts the hill. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  As I look at the topo, it’s not that much.  I mean, 

from 205 ---you are only going from 205 to 208 here.  You are only 

going three feet up.   From here to here is a three foot distance 

(indicating).   It’s 205 too --- it’s eight feet from here to here is 

eight feet.   So, 212 is the high point here.   And, 200 is the low 

point there.  So it’s 12 feet going this way.  But it is 2,4,6,8 feet.  

That’s not a huge hill. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do we have any other questions of the 

applicant? 

 MR. LAPORTE: It wouldn’t be in character with the neighborhood 

with a fence like that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No.   And, there is viable alternatives. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 I think we would be setting a dangerous precedent. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have anything else? 

 MR. LUKACS:  No. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Would there be gates for the driveway or the 

sidewalk?  Or is it just open? 

 MR. LUKACS:  Yah, we were planning to put a gate in the driveway, 

yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, if they have a gate there, that makes it even 

longer.  I mean --- what is the frontage from your right property line 

to the driveway?  What would that frontage be?   Can you tell, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 
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 THE CHAIR:  You said it was an R-40?  

 MR. LAVALLEE:  From the right property line to the driveway.  

I’ve got it. 

 (Pause) 

 Sixty-five feet, roughly. 

 THE CHAIR:  Sixty-five feet? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Roughly, yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, then it will be probably another twenty or 

thirty feet of fence on the other side of the driveway by the looks of 

this drawing. 

 Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It looks like eighty-five. 

 THE CHAIR:  Eighty-five?  To the driveway? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So, he would be allowed to do a four-foot-high fence 

in that area? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Less than four.  So, three eleven. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Three-eleven. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you very much, sir. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Can I answer? 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 Please state your name and address, please? 

 MS. HUNYADI:  Eniko Hunyadi, 2278 Mount Vernon Road, Southington. 

So, the only thing I just wanted to add is with the live hedge, the 

only thing is that even though we bought pretty much the bigger ones, 

um, that would fit in the same price range, that would still give us a 

few years until we get the complete privacy and the complete looked 

look or the complete closed option. 

 Um, and um, and then --- pretty much it is not mostly us looking 

at the business because they do have a very nice-looking landscape, 

its mostly them um, so it’s mostly us not having any privacy.  Because 

all of it is exposed.  So, anything we do is exposed. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You can get a live hedge up to six feet pretty 

quickly.   Put it on a little bit of berm that goes maybe 18 inches 

and you are up to six feet real quick. 
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 MS. HUNYADI:  Even like, side wise.  Not really the height.  I 

mean six feet hedges can be bought like --- mostly like the width that 

they recommend putting it, it would still give us at least three 

years.  That’s what our --- when we did the research and we talked the 

landscaper.  So that’s pretty much what we’re looking at.  Between 

three to five years depending on what size of hedges we buy. 

 And then the other thing as far as the white vinyl fence, we did 

see on that road a few houses that did have them right on that street 

white vinyl fences, privacy, facing Mount Vernon Road. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But they may have been, I don’t know if they were 

more than --- 

 MS. HUNYADI:  They were like six feet fences. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If they were put in before zoning. 

 MS. HUNYADI:  It could be.  I’m just saying we based our pretty 

much our assumption that this could be done. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?   Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6318A, application of Martin Fausto for a 9’ side 

yard setback variance on each side of an existing home for a fence 

with concrete piers under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 37 Summit Street, property of Martin Frausto in an R-12 

zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Before we start, please let the record show that 

I’ve read the Minutes from the previous two meetings on this 

particular application. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, I ready the Appeal 6318A. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Go ahead, sir. 

 MR. FRAUSTO:  Good afternoon.  My name is Alfredo Frausto.  And, 

I’m here speaking on behalf of my father, Martin Frausto.  We’re 

looking to get a variance on 37 Summit Street located in Southington, 

Connecticut. 

 We were looking to do some changes to our last preview print that 

we had.  I believe there was an issue with something coming off of the 

arch that was next to the garage.  We removed that. 

 We have a new print here if you guys would like to see it for the 

two side pillars that are going to go on the side of the house. 

 THE CHAIR:  Please. 

 (Approached the bench.) 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Is that for the record?  Can we have that for the 

record? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Can we take a picture of it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We’re going to keep it. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  So, basically you are taking this off and --- 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, making it like this side. 

 MR. FRAUSTO:  Right.   Just mirroring it. 

 This one is going to be wider for vehicles accessible to the 

back. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What are the dimensions of these pillars? 

 MR. FRAUSTO:  It is a quarter of an inch to a foot. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, this is one foot? 
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 THE CHAIR:  This says one foot. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What is the height? 

 MR. FRAUSTO:  Correct.  The height of that is -- 

 THE CHAIR:  Where is your ruler, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  All right.   The height of the pillars?  Six and a 

half with a cap on it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, it will be one-foot square by six and a half 

high? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: It’s probably a little, graphically, it’s probably 

a little less because I am sure it’s probably only seven or eight.  

So, scale wise this is bigger.  This is high. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you are saying six and a half would be the 

height. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Looks like it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, how far from the boundary would these be? 

 THE CHAIR:  It looks like a foot from the property line. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So, one foot from the property line. 

 MR. FRAUSTO:  And, these pillars are going to be connected to a 

side fence that is going to go --- 

 THE CHAIR:  To the back of your property? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But no pillars, just regular fence posts. 

 MR. FRAUSTO:  Yes.  There is already an existing fence on this 

side.  We’re going to add another one to this side.  But both sides, 

too, there is going to be --- you are able to see both sides are going 

to be able to have a view of stone.  But it will just be like vinyl.  

 THE CHAIR:  It is going to be vinyl except it will have a stone -

-- 

 MR. FRAUSTO:  Look to it. 

 THE CHAIR:  --- look to it. 

 What color is it going to be?  Do you know what color? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It is going to be at the rear of the house. 

 MR. FRAUSTO:  Like brownish-gray. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So, you are going to try to match it. 

 MR. FRAUSTO:  Correct, correct. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  So really the purpose of the variance at this point 

is to put one-foot square posts six and a half feet high, one foot 

from the property line on each side.  And, to attach it. 

 MR. FRAUSTO:  And, this one too.   

 MR. O’KEEFE: And, those would be one foot, as well? 

 MR. FRAUSTO:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think that resolves your issue, the concern you 

had. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah.  It goes a long way. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I like what we are seeing now. 

 MR. OKEEFE:  This is just one foot from the house. 

 Is this part of the house though, this? 

 MR. FRAUSTO:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  You said you are going to have a six-foot pillar. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right, but it is attached to the --- this appears 

to be attached to the house.  Is that attached to the house?  The 

front façade of the house, is that part of the pillar or is it going 

to be? 

 As I am looking at this, it looks like it is part of the house. 

 MR. FRAUSTO:  I will continue the stone through the pavement. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct.  So, it will appear, so you are really 

adding one foot to the house by virtue of the pillar. 

 THE CHAIR: Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’s all I was saying.  It’s not stand alone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Similar to this one. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.   You can build the pillar and then you are 

going to cover it with stone.   The pillar is going to be up against 

the house.   Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Joe? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Good. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you for working with us on this?  I know it has 

been a long time in coming. 

 MR. FRAUTO:  It’s a pleasure. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay, do we have any other questions of the 

applicant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Not at this time. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you, sir. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

8:15 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 

 A. APPEAL #6321A, application of Fredrich M. Helisch for a 

special exception to allow restaurant liquor service under Sections 4-

01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 56 Center Street, 

property of SDB Properties LLC in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6321A with conditions: 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 - Number of bar seats shall not exceed ten. 

 - No live entertainment in the premises. 

 - Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer would require a new application. 

 - Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented it is basically a change in permittee.  

Same restaurant.  Same plan. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Appeal has been approved. 
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 B. APPEAL #6322A, application of Fredrich M. Helisch for a 

special exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 4-

01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 56 Center Street, 

property of SDB Properties LLC in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6322A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 - Limited to four tables. 

 - Location of those tables subject to review by the planning 

& zoning department. 

 - Hours of operation for outdoor patio be from 11:30 am until 

10:00 pm. 

 - Any alcoholic beverages be served in glasses, cups, but not 

in original containers in accordance with state law. 

 - There be no music or entertainment. 

 - There be no amplification or loudspeakers. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated it is a change of permittee.  Nothing else is 

different. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 This appeal has been approved. 
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 C. APPEAL #6323A, application of Mission BBQ Southington CT, 

LLC for a special exception for a restaurant beer & wine permit under 

Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 785 Queen 

Street, property of East Queen LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented before the motion:  I would ask that the 

planning department be vigilant with respect to the location of the 

bar-be-que truck, the moving vehicle.  And, that it be used as a sign. 

 Having said that, Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6323A 

with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 - No bar seats. 

 - No live entertainment in the premises. 

 - Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer would require new application. 

 - Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe said the restaurant, despite the rocky start that it 

may have with regard to the bar-be-que truck, would be a good addition 

to the Town of Southington.  I would hope that the applicant would 

want to be a good neighbor and we will welcome you and we hope you’ll 

do well. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Appeal has been approved. 
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 D. APPEAL #6324A, application of Mission BBQ Southington CT, 

LLC for a special exception to allow patio beer & wine service under 

Sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 785 Queen 

Street, property of East Queen LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6324A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 - That the patio seating be limited to 36 seats as seven 

tables as shown on the plan. 

 - The location of the tables be subject to a review by the 

planning & zoning department. 

 - That the hours of operation of the patio be limited to 

11:00 am to 9:00 pm on Monday thru Thursday, to 10:00 pm on Friday and 

Saturday and 12:00 noon to 8:00 pm on Sunday. 

 - Any alcoholic beverages be served in glasses, cups but not 

in original containers in accordance with state law. 

 - There be no music or entertainment. 

 - No amplification or loudspeakers. 

 - The ingress/egress to the patio be through the restaurant. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

Discussion: 

 Mr. Pugliese noted that once again we are looking forward to this 

restaurant in this location.  We hope that you are successful. 

 The Chair added the patio outline is basically what we have 

approved in the past. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Appeal approved. 
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 E. APPEAL #6325A, application of Darryl DeSorbo for a special 

exception to allow restaurant liquor service under Sections 4-01.32A, 

11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 16 Eden Avenue Enterprises 

LLC in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6325A with conditions. 

 

Conditions: 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 - Numbers of bar seats shall not exceed twelve. 

 - Entertainment shall be limited to five acoustical pieces 

indoors only with the doors closed. 

 - Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer would require new application. 

 - Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated basically this is just a similar use that 

we’ve approved with a different permittee and a different owner. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Appeal approved.  
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 F. APPEAL #6326A, application of Darryl DeSorbo for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 16 Eden Avenue Enterprises LLC in a 

CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6326A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 - Hours of operation be limited to Tuesday thru Thursday, 

11:30 am to 8:00 pm, Friday and Saturday, 11:30 to 11:00 pm and Sunday 

10:30 am to 8:00 pm. 

 - The seating be limited to not more than six tables and 19 

seats as shown on the plan attached to the application. 

 - All alcoholic beverages be served in cups, glasses, et 

cetera and not in the original containers. 

 - There be no music or entertainment. 

 - No amplification or loudspeakers. 

 - The approval be good continuously barring any complaints. 

 - The layout as presented to us is within four feet from the 

road and will be the only one that’s used on the site. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted it is similar to the previously approved use. 

 Mr. Pugliese said this is one that we’ve approved in the past at 

this location. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Appeal approved. 
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 G. APPEAL #6327A, application of Sign Place for a variance to 

allow signage in an amount exceeding regulations under section 13-00 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 75 Spring Street, property of Twinco 

Corp c/o West Queen developers in a B zone. 

 Public Hearing Continued. 
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 H. APPEAL #6328A, application of Iosif A. Lukacs for a height 

variance for privacy fencing in the front yard under Sections 2-19S & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 2278 Mount Vernon Road, property 

Eniko Hunyadi & Iosif Lukacs in an R-40 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to deny #6328A.  Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated for discussion purposes, the applicant hasn’t 

really established a hardship.  I sympathize with the applicant in 

terms of wanting privacy from the college and I think that’s a good 

thing, but it is not a situation that is not prevalent all-around town 

and it could be easily accomplished with a row or arborvitaes.  I 

would suggest to the applicant that they can have that same privacy by 

planting arborvitaes. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Appeal #6328A has been denied. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6318A, application of Martin Fausto for a 9’ side 

yard setback variance on each side of an existing home for a fence 

with concrete piers under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 37 Summit Street, property of Martin Frausto in an R-12 

zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6318A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 - The structure being built be exactly what was submitted to 

us today, June 26
th
, 2018. 

 - That the posts be not more than one-foot square.  Two of 

them attached to the house.   Two of them not to be closer than more 

than one foot from the boundary and none of them to be more than six 

and a half feet in height. 

 - The applicant be allowed to have a gate, but not a 

structure, between the two posts in the front. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe said the applicant has come a long way from where we 

started and while it was very visually pleasing as you looked at it, 

it was absolutely overwhelming to the neighborhood. 

 Mr. Pugliese seconded the comments and added we really apricate 

the applicant working with us. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Appeal approved. 
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MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 

 The next meeting is the fourth Tuesday in July.   That is 

Tuesday, July 24
th
. 

 

 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.   Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:25 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

    Robert Y. Salka, Chairman  
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